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Chairman Madaleno and members of the Committee, I am pleased to join you today to testify on the University System of Maryland.  On behalf of the Board of Regents, I want to express my appreciation—to the Governor and the members of the General Assembly—for the strong support shown for the University System over the past several years
Even in this era of structural budget deficits, I have witnessed nearly universal agreement in Annapolis that higher education should not be targeted for a disproportionate share of cuts.  Of course, this is not to say that the USM has been spared.  Over the past three years, the USM has:
· sustained state funding reductions of $62.7 million, 
· enacted furloughs to achieve savings of $68.1 million, 
· and has transferred $142.3 million in fund balance to the state.  
These actions add up to more than a quarter-billion dollars of cuts to USM’s budget. 
Nonetheless, given the state’s fiscal landscape, we have received significant support, enabling the USM to at least “tread water,” while other states and other systems fell behind.  
As I have pointed out, the USM has worked very hard during the past several years to earn this support.  Just consider the impact of our Effectiveness and Efficiency (E&E) Initiative:
· Administratively, E&E has generated more than $200 million in direct cost savings.
· Academically, our four-year and six-year graduation rates are well above national averages, while time-to-degree across the USM is at its best level ever, 4.5 years.
Our E&E initiatives have been profiled in national publications, recognized by the Department of Education, and singled out by President Obama as a national model.
I mention this not to boast, but rather to stress that the USM has embraced the principles of stewardship, accountability, and transparency.  I am proud of the Board of Regent’s role in working with state leaders toward a better “bottom line”.
Chancellor Kirwan will speak more to the specifics of the Governor’s budget proposal in a moment.  For my part, I would like to make an observation.  As of next month, I will have served on the USM Board of Regents for a dozen years, the majority of those as Chairman.  This will be my final year on the board.  There are a few lessons I have learned that I would like to share:
I leave the Board knowing that higher education is more important today than ever before.  As a business man I know the importance of skilled, well-educated, employees.  As a Regent, I know that the scale of what our nation and state needs to succeed in the innovation economy is daunting.  I want the next generation to have the opportunity to succeed that I had.  We ALL want that.  And we all understand that will only happen if we invest in higher education today.
This Governor and this Legislature have made investment in higher education a priority and we have seen that investment pay off by making our Universities some of the finest in the country and helping our state survive this recession better than most. My parting message to you is that if you continue to investment in higher education, Maryland will emerge from this recession stronger and more economically powerful than our competitor states and positioned for leadership in the innovation economy.
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, thank you again for this opportunity to testify.
